
                       SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
                             Washington, D.C. 20549

                                   SCHEDULE TO
                                (Amendment No. 2)
            Tender Offer Statement under Section 14(d)(1) or 13(e)(1)
                     of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

                                    PDI, INC.
        (Name of Subject Company -- Issuer and Filing Person -- Offeror)

                        OPTIONS TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK
                            par value $0.01 per share
                         (Title of Class of Securities)

                                   69329V 10 0
                      (CUSIP Number of Class of Securities)

                              CHARLES T. SALDARINI
                             Chief Executive Officer
                                    PDI, INC.
                              10 Mountainview Road
                      Upper Saddle River, New Jersey 07458
                                 (201) 258-8450

      (Name, address and telephone number of person authorized to receive
             notices and communications on behalf of Filing Person)

                                   Copies to:

            Beth Jacobson, Esq.                     Kenneth S. Rose, Esq.
Executive Vice President and General Counsel  Morse, Zelnick, Rose & Lander LLP
                 PDI, INC.                             405 Park Avenue
            10 Mountainview Road                   New York, New York 10022
    Upper Saddle River, New Jersey 07458          Telephone: (212) 838-5030
               (201) 574-8383

                            CALCULATION OF FILING FEE

              Transaction Valuation*               Amount of Filing Fee*
                    $548,823                             $109.77

*Calculated solely for purposes of determining the filing fee. This amount
assumes that options to purchase 357,885 shares of common stock of PDI, Inc.
having an aggregate value of $548,823 as of March 28, 2003, will be exchanged
and cancelled pursuant to this offer. The aggregate value of these options was
calculated based on the Black-Scholes option pricing model. The transaction
valuation also includes cash consideration to be paid by PDI, Inc., assuming all
eligible options are exchanged and cancelled pursuant to this offer, of $83,482.
The amount of the filing fee, calculated in accordance with Rule 0-11 of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, equals 1/50th of one percent of the
transaction valuation. The filing fee was previously paid with the Schedule TO
filing made with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 28, 2003.

|_|   Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Rule 0-11(a)(2)
      and identify the filing with which the offsetting fee was previously paid.
      Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form
      or Schedule and the date of its filing.

Amount Previously Paid :   Not applicable.
Form or Registration No.:  Not applicable.
Form or Registration No.:  Not applicable.
Date Filed:                Not applicable.

      Check the box if the filing relates solely to preliminary communications
      made before the commencement of a tender offer. |_|

      Check the appropriate boxes below to designate any transactions to which
      the statement relates:

|_|   Third-party tender offer subject to Rule 14d-1.
|X|   Issuer tender offer subject to Rule 13e-4.



|_|   Going-private transaction subject to Rule 13e-3.
|_|   Amendment to Schedule 13D under Rule 13d-2.

      Check the following box if the filing is a final amendment reporting the
      results of the tender offer: |_|

                                   SCHEDULE TO

                             INTRODUCTORY STATEMENT

      This Amendment No. 2 to Schedule TO amends and supplements the Tender
Offer Statement on Schedule TO filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission
on March 28, 2003, in connection with our offer to exchange for compensatory
purposes, certain options to purchase shares of PDI stock for either cash or
shares of PDI restricted stock, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set
forth in the Offer to Exchange, dated March 31, 2003.

      The following information amends and supplements the Offer to Exchange
dated March 31, 2003. Pursuant to this Amendment No. 2, we are amending the
following Sections of the Offer to Exchange: (a) Section 7 - "Conditions of the
Offer". Except to the extent expressly set forth below, this Amendment does not
alter the terms or conditions previously set forth in the Offer to Exchange, as
amended, and should be read in conjunction with the Offer to Exchange.

AMENDMENT TO SECTION 7. CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER.

      We are hereby amending and restating Section 7. "Conditions of the Offer"
of the Offer to Exchange as follows:

      "Notwithstanding any other provision of the Offer, we will not be required
to accept any Eligible Options that you elect to exchange, and we may terminate
or amend the Offer, or postpone our acceptance of any Eligible Options that you
elect to exchange, in each case if at any time on or after March 31, 2003 and on
or before the Offer Termination Date, we determine that any event has occurred
that, in our reasonable judgment, materially impairs the contemplated benefits
of the Offer to us and thus makes it inadvisable for us to proceed with the
Offer or to accept the Eligible Options that you elect to exchange. The
conditions are as follows:

      o     if we are required by the Securities and Exchange Commission or
            other regulatory agency to extend the Offer Termination Date beyond
            April 30, 2003;

      o     if any action or proceeding is threatened, pending or taken, or any
            approval is withheld, by any court or any government agency,
            authority, or tribunal, or any other person, domestic or foreign,
            which action or withholding, in our reasonable judgment, would
            directly or indirectly:

            (a)   challenge the making of the Offer or make it illegal for us to
                  accept some or all of the Eligible Options or to issue some or
                  all of the consideration or otherwise restrict or prohibit
                  consummation of the Offer or otherwise relate to the Offer;

            (b)   delay or restrict our ability, or render us unable, to accept
                  the Eligible Options for exchange and cancellation or to issue
                  the consideration for some or all of the Eligible Options
                  elected for exchange; or

            (c)   the following change or changes occur in our business,
                  condition (financial or other), assets, income, operations,
                  prospects or stock ownership and, in our reasonable judgment,
                  is or may be materially adverse to us:

                  o     if regulatory or legal actions or interpretations would
                        cause the Offer to have adverse accounting consequences
                        to us;
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                  o     if there is:



                        (a)   any general suspension of trading in, or
                              limitation on prices for, securities on any
                              national securities exchange or in the
                              over-the-counter market; or

                        (b)   the declaration of a banking moratorium or any
                              suspension of payments in respect of banks in the
                              United States, whether or not mandatory;

                  o     if another person publicly makes or proposes a tender or
                        exchange offer for some or all of our common stock, or
                        an offer to merge with or acquire us, or we learn that:

                        (a)   any person, entity or "group," within the meaning
                              of Section 13(d)(3) of the Securities Exchange Act
                              of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"), has acquired or
                              proposed to acquire beneficial ownership of more
                              than five percent (5%) of the outstanding shares
                              of our common stock, or any new group shall have
                              been formed that beneficially owns more than five
                              percent (5%) of the outstanding shares of our
                              common stock, other than any such person, entity
                              or group that has filed a Schedule 13D or Schedule
                              13G with the SEC before March 25, 2003; or

                        (b)   any person, entity or group shall have filed a
                              Notification and Report Form under the
                              Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of
                              1976 disclosing or made a public announcement that
                              it intends to acquire us or any of our assets or
                              securities; or

      The conditions to the Offer are for our benefit. We may assert the
conditions to the Offer in our discretion before the Offer Termination Date and
we may waive the conditions to the Offer in accordance with applicable law, at
any time and from time to time before the Offer Termination Date, whether or not
we waive any other condition to the Offer. Should we decide to waive any of the
conditions to the Offer, we must do so before 5:00 p.m., Eastern Standard Time,
on the Offer Termination Date.

      Our failure to exercise any of these rights is not a waiver of any of
these rights. The waiver of any of these rights with respect to particular facts
and circumstances is not a waiver with respect to any other facts and
circumstances. However, once we choose to waive a particular right, we may not
reassert that particular right again in this Offer. Any determination we make
concerning the events described in this Section 7 will be final and binding on
all Eligible Participants.

      We currently expect that we will accept promptly after the Offer
Termination Date all Eligible Options that are properly submitted to be
exchanged and have not been validly withdrawn prior to the Offer Termination
Date.

      The Offer is not conditioned upon any financing arrangement or financing
plan.

      If we materially change the terms of the Offer or the information about
the Offer, or if we waive a material condition of the Offer, we will extend the
Offer to the extent required by Rules 13e-4(d)(2) and 13e-4(e)(3) under the
Securities Exchange Act. Under these rules, the minimum period an offer must
remain open following material changes in the terms of the Offer or information
about the Offer, other than a change in price or a change in percentage of
securities sought, will depend on the facts and circumstances. If we decide to
take any of the following actions, we will publish notice of the action:

      o     increase or decrease what we will give you in exchange for your
            Eligible Options; or
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      o     change the number or type of stock options eligible to be exchanged



            in the Offer.

      If the Offer is scheduled to expire within ten business days from the date
we notify you of such an increase, decrease or change, we will also extend the
Offer for a period of at least ten business days after the date the notice is
published."
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                                    SIGNATURE

      After due inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I certify
that the information set forth in this statement is true, complete and correct.

Dated: April 16, 2003

                                             PDI, INC.

                                             By: /s/ Charles T. Saldarini
                                                 ------------------------------
                                                 Name: Charles T. Saldarini
                                                 Title: Chief Executive Officer
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